NC-1119 Annual Meeting – Minutes
October 14, 2005
Piccadilly Airport Hotel, Fresno, CA
Farm tours October 15-16, 2005
October 14, 2005
Participants
Dave Beede (MI), David Benfield (OH, Administrative Advisor), Steven Berry (CA), Albert de Vries (FL, Secretary), Lane Ely (GA), Marcia Endres (MN), Peter Erickson (NH), Peter Konokoff (NE), Jud Heinrichs (PA), Tim Johnson (IN), Ken Kalscheur (SD), Mike McGilliard (VT), Bob Peters (MA, guest), Peter Robinson (CA, Chair), Normand St-Pierre (OH), Mike Tomaszewski (TX).

Call to Order and Introductions
Chair Peter Robinson called the meeting to order at 8:00 AM.  Peter Robinson asked that all attendees introduce themselves to the group which they did.  He then welcomed the group on behalf of himself and Steven Berry.  Peter Robinson reviewed the NC-1119 meeting agenda with the group, including the farm tours planned for October 15 and 16, 2005.
Administrative Advisor Remarks
Administrative Advisor David Benfield remarked that “accountability” is the buzz word in Washington and probably also at many experiment stations.  He then discussed the anxiety among experiment station directors about proposed cuts to Hatch Act funding. These are formula funds that go to the experiment station directors.  These proposed cuts in these formula funds were restored in the 2005 federal budget but they may be replaced with more competitive funding in the near future.  An amendment to the Hatch Act states that no less than 25% of formula funds that go to the experiment stations shall be allocated to cooperative multi-state research.  This is the origin of committees such as NC-1119.
Benfield then went on to say that Impact Statements are becoming more important.   Although NCRA Impact Statement forms are only needed after year 3 and at the end of the 5-year project term, the Administrators Advisors ask their committees to write annual impact statements.  There is a National Impact Statement Writing Team that looks at impact statements from all of the NCRA committees (such as NC-1119).  Benfield distributed an email from Nicole Nelson, NCRA Office, about the Team’s concerns about the 3-year NC-1119 NCRA Impact Statement that was submitted in August, 2005.  Benfield suggested that the NC-1119 committee rewrites the 3-year Impact Statement.  Benfield distributed the NCRA Impact Statement from the NC-1009 committee as an example of a good impact statement report.  Benfield suggested that the NC-1119 committee discusses impact statements today to supply the NC-1119 secretary with better material for the 2005 impact statements.  Economic data is preferred but qualitative statements are acceptable if economic data is not available.  The group then discussed how to summarize all the impact statements in the state reports.  Benfield suggested we write “umbrella” impact statements for the overall project, per objective and per sub-objective, but good impact statements per state should not be ignored.  The committee agreed that this was a reasonable approach.  Benfield suggests that the Secretary should circulate his draft 2005 impact statement report among the committee members to get feedback before it is submitted as final.  The committee agreed.  Two handouts were received from David Benfield: 1) an email from Nicole Nelson, NCRA Office, asking to edit and resubmit the midterm Impact Statement that was submitted in September 2005, and 3) and example submission form for NCRA impact statements from NC-1009. 

Benfield went on to discuss how experiment stations distribute formula funds allocated for multi-state research to the committee members.  Every experiment station has its own method: some members receive an operating budget, some receive only funds for travel to the annual meeting, and others do not receive any funds tagged specifically for NC-1119 activities (travel or research). 
Washington News and Views 
David Benfield gave the Washington report for Basil Eastwood who was unable to attend.  Future formula funding through the Hatch Act is uncertain.  The 2005 federal budget was an improvement over previous years, especially some increases in NRI funding.  Benfield distributed an NCRA Newsletter.
Station Project Reports

Peter Robinson asked the NC-1119 members to present their state project reports in approximately 10 minutes per state.  The order in which the members presented their state reports before the lunch break were: 1) Texas, 2) Minnesota, 3) Indiana, 4) New Hampshire, 5) Pennsylvania, 6) Nebraska, 7) Florida, 8) Michigan, 10) Ohio, 11) Georgia, 12) Virginia.
Lunch Break

Before taking a lunch break, Peter Robinson introduced Alejandro Castillo, Dairy Farm Advisor in Merced and Stanislaus counties for the University of California.  Castillo will lead the group tomorrow to one of the dairies.  Peter Robinson further asked that the committee consider candidates for Secretary and meeting location in 2006 before the Business Meeting later that afternoon.  Lunch break was held from 12:15 to 12:50 PM.
Station Project Reports (continued)
State reports were given by 13) South Dakota, and 14) California.
Breakout Groups by Objectives 1 and 2
Peter Robinson asked the committee to break out by main objectives to review the NC-119 Revision Proposal (2002-2007) and identify how states are making progress on the objectives they had said they were going to contribute to when the NC-1119 Project Proposal was written in 2002.  The breakout group for Objective 1 (heifers) was led by Jud Heinrichs.  Ken Kalscheur led the breakout group for Objective 2 (cows).

California Farm Advisor Report

Presentation by Alejandro Castillo on the work that Dairy Farm Advisors are doing in California.

Breakout Group Report: Objective 1 (heifers)
Jud Heinrichs reported on the progress made in Objective 1 by states and collaborative efforts.  All components in Objective I A are being accomplished, even though there are no state reports from contributing states WI, NY, IA, KY at this meeting.  Work on pasture bases systems and risk analysis for Objective 1B will not be accomplished.  Other components of 1B are getting done with good cooperation between members.  Good progress is being made with Objective IC, with good cooperation between participants.  Again no state reports were received from NY, IA, KY.  In summary, 90 to 95% of the components of Objective 1 are getting accomplished.
Breakout Group Report: Objective 2 (cows)
Ken Kalscheur reported on the progress made in Objective 2.  Most components in 2A are being addressed.  Work remains to be done on digestive function, dietary factors in immuno-competence, ruminal adaption, and simulation modeling.  The Objectives 2B, 2C and 2D are being accomplished with fewer states than originally proposed collaborate.  In summary, most of the components in Objective 2 are being addressed, although not necessarily by all states that were identified as leaders or contributors in the NC-1119 Project proposal.
David Benfield asked the Secretary to request state reports from all members, whether present at this meeting or not.  If no state reports are received by November 1, 2005, then Benfield will inquire if those members still consider themselves part of the NC-1119 project.  The state reports will be used the compilation of the Multistate Research Activity Accomplishment Report (SAES-442).
Business Meeting
Peter Robinson called the Business Meeting to order at 3:30 PM.
Minutes of the 2004 Annul Meeting. Normand St-Pierre moved and it was seconded to accept the minutes of the 2004 Annul Meeting as presented.  Motion was accepted.
Website Committee report. Mike McGilliard reported that no activities were taken.  The Website committee wants to reconsider if a member-run website is still needed now that there is an official NC-1119 website (http://lgu.umd.edu/lgu_v2/homepages/home.cfm?trackID=2582).
Project Historian report. Mike McGilliard (for Historian Bob James, who was not present) reported that Bob James has not worked on the project history this year.  The NC-1119 committee saw value in keeping up with the Project’s history as a continuation of NC-119.  The Secretary should contact Bob James if he officially wants to resign as the Project Historian.  If he does, the NC-1119 committee will elect a new historian at the 2006 Annual Meeting (no motion).  
Publication and Symposia report. Normand St-Pierre reported that NC-1119 (NC-119) historically has sponsored symposia at annual dairy science meetings.  Question is if there is an interest in a new symposium.  The members showed no current enthusiasm for a joint publication or a symposium.  Normand St-Pierre asked members for ideas for activities in 2007.  These ideas should be submitted to him in early 2006 as planning for annual dairy science meetings takes more than one year. 

Attendance issues. Normand St-Pierre mentioned that 33% of the states are not represented at this meeting. Consequently, it is difficult to assess how well the Objectives in the Project Proposal are being met.  The members discussed reasons why members would/could not attend the annual meeting.  David Benfield suggested that other groups have combined grants so people have more incentives to attend annual meetings.  He asked the Secretary to send him a list of states that have not sent a representative to the annual meeting.

Election of Secretary. Jud Heinrichs moved and it was seconded that Ken Kalscheur be elected as Secretary for 2005-2006.  The motion was approved and Ken accepted to be the new Secretary. 

Confirmation of 2005/2006 chair.  The NC-1119 committee confirmed that Albert de Vries is the new Chair for 2005-2006.
Location of the 2006 Annual meeting.  Peter Erickson offered to host the 2006 annual meeting in New Hampshire.  An offer to host the annual meeting in Arizona was also received from Matt VanBaale.  Normand St-Pierre moved and it was seconded that NH host the annual meeting in 2006.  The motion was accepted.  Possible dates are October 12/13/14 or October 19/20/21, 2006.  Peter Erickson and the new Chair will decide on dates for the meeting shortly.  The committee expressed appreciation to Matt VanBaale for offering to host the 2006 meeting and asked the new Chair to thank Matt.

Other business. 
· Marcia Endres invited everyone to attend the 10th National Dairy Calf and Heifer conference, to be held in Visalia, CA, on March 22-24, 2006. 

· Tim Johnson handed out a position description of a new nutrient management position at Purdue and encouraged people to apply. 
· Albert de Vries asked the participants to send him an electronic copy of their state reports by November 1, 2005.  The members should include a new item G: Impact Statement.
· Jud Heinrichs asked for more time at the 2006 Annual meeting to discuss ways for future cooperation.
· David Benfield discussed how funding related to NC-1119 is distributed. Experiment Station directors have lots of options to distribute that money: travel, salary, operating budget, etc.  Every station has another policy.  Hatch Funds are formula based and differ per state.  The Experiment Station director then needs to allocate 25% to that money to multi-state projects.  There is lots of flexibility on how to do that.
· The new Chair Albert de Vries moved that the committee express their appreciation to Peter Robinson and Steve Berry for hosting an excellent meeting.  The motion was seconded and approved by applause.

Adjourn

Albert de Vries adjourned the meeting at 4:30 PM.
October 15, 2005
The group toured River Ranch Dairy (south of Hanford) owned by Jack de Jong, Cunha Dairy (west of Fresno) owned by Tony Cunha, and Morelli Dairy (east of Denair) owned by Rob Morelli.
October 16, 2005

The group toured St. Clement Vineyards (near St. Helena), St. Anthony Dairy (west of Petaluma), and Bellwether Sheep Dairy (west of Petaluma) owned by Cindy Callaghan.
The tours on both days were excellent and very much appreciated by the group.

Minutes submitted by Albert de Vries, Chair 2005/2006, on December 7, 2005.
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